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Operating Budget Committee

	Agenda Item No.:
	4
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	July 12, 2006

	Proposed No.:
	2006-0277
	
	Prepared By:
	Polly St. John & Susan Neely


STAFF REPORT

SUBJECT:
Discussion of, and possible action on, the 1st Quarter Operating Omnibus which authorizes $21,913,096 in supplemental budget authority and $19,339,827 in carryover appropriation authority.  
UPDATE FROM 6/28/06 OPERATING BUDGET COMMITTEE MEETING:
This is the second hearing on this legislation.  In Proposed Ordinance 2006-0277, the Executive is requesting increases in budget authority for all funds in the total amount of $21,913,096 in supplemental appropriations and $19,339,827 in carryover.  

At the June 28, 2006 Operating Budget Committee, staff presented an overview of the proposed ordinance (see the June 28, 2006 Staff Report, Attachment 6).   There were a number of items for which additional analysis was needed.  They are detailed below, followed by an explanation of the striking amendment drafted at the Chair’s direction.

1.  SUPPLEMENTAL APPROPRIATIONS – CURRENT EXPENSE (CX)

A.   RECORDS, ELECTIONS AND LICENSING SERVICES - $1,738,472

REALS is requesting funding to support costs associated with the Temporary Elections Annex (TEA) located at the King County International Airport.  This site is currently being used to consolidate elections functions until a permanent site is determined.  These expenditures were not included in the 2006 budget as decisions on elections space possibilities were still unresolved at the time of budget adoption.  The fiscal note estimates revenues of $940,728 to support the expenditures that will be generated from increased charges to non-county jurisdictions for the elections cycle.  Costs are broken out as follows:
· $737,472 for Sheriff’s overtime costs - In response to recommendations by the Elections Center Independent Audit, REALS is asking for expenditure authority for increased security measures during the ballot certification process.  RCW 29A.60.190 has changed state law regarding ballot certification, changing timelines from 15 to 21 days.  The audit specifically addressed the need for increased security measures during this time period, recommending security cameras and security provision by deputies.  The fiscal note asks for security for 2006 remaining elections, including special elections, the primary election and the general election.

· $685,000 for lease costs at TEA – The 2006 budget does not include rent costs for the TEA.  At the time of budget submittal, a consolidated elections facility was proposed by the Executive, which was not approved by the council.  Consequently, any lease costs were not considered as needed at the time of budget adoption.  This amount would provide for the current interim solution to consolidate elections functions at the TEA. 
· $20,000 for MBOS facility space repairs and lease costs – The executive is asking for $10,000 to make necessary “move-out” repairs of this facility and $10,000 for an additional months rent.  The department has been working with the MBOS property manager to make outstanding repairs to the building.  Some repairs have occurred, but this estimate appears to be reasonable to cover needed repairs.  The lease costs are not needed as the department was able to vacate the property at the end of May without exceeding the term of the lease.  The striking amendment would remove $10,000 since these lease costs are not needed.
· $76,000 for janitorial services at TEA – REALS contracts with the Facilities Management Division (FMD) to provide janitorial services at the TEA.  Funding is needed to support 1.50 TLT to perform the custodial work and to provide for supplies.  The request covers eight months of services, through the end of 2006.  
· $155,000 for Tenant Improvements – As discussed during consideration of the elections supplemental, TEA requires tenant improvements to support elections consolidation at the site.  This infrastruction will improve the loading dock, elevator access, and floor load capacity associated with new ballot machines.  The improvements will also correct previous building problems related to past flooding and support for needed security.  This amount is consistent with previous estimates.  
· $65,000 for furniture and work stations – The TEA facility is used for training, testing, and canvassing, as well as other ballot processing activities.  Although tables, chairs, and other furniture was moved from the MBOS facility to the TEA, additional equipment was needed to support additional temporary staff and activities associated with requirements for increased quality control and accountability.  Rather than rent furniture, FMD has elected to purchase the equipment to reduce on-going rental costs.  

B.
CX TRANSFERS

1.   Public Health and Emergency Medical Services CX Transfers - $754,159
 At the June 28th meeting, staff identified the issue of a structural gap that exists in the Public Health fund – both in terms of the 2006 budget and future years.  
The immediate issue addressed in this omnibus is revenue for Public Health to meet its 2006 cost-of-living adjustment obligations to its employees.  Public Health submitted it’s 2006 budget request with a cost-of-living adjustment (COLA) estimated at 3.45%.  The actual COLA for 2006 is 4.66%.  Although $1,019,631 in increased expenditure authority for Public Health was included in the 2006 budget, only $126,351 in increased General Fund revenues were added to support the expenditure increase.   The Executive is now proposing an additional $754,159 in General Fund support.  The remaining $139,121 will be covered through existing revenues within the department.

The longer-term bigger issue is the need for the General Fund to support a larger portion of existing services due to declining revenue (i.e., Medicaid-related).  The 1st Quarter Public Health financial plan shows a decline of $6.8 million in adopted revenue estimates related to personal health services.  This issue is laid out in a July 5, 2006 memorandum from Carrie Cihak to Councilmember Constantine (see Attachment 8).  As reported in that memorandum, beyond this supplemental for COLA, the Executive does not currently have a proposal for more General Fund support for Public Health in 2006, but is monitoring the Fund and currently proposes to cover part of the 2006 gap with one-time revenue sources.  It is not yet clear whether the entire gap can be managed without further General Fund support in 2006.  At a minimum, 2007 will require a significant increase in General Fund contributions, cuts in services, or a combination of the two.
2.   CIP CX Transfers - $1,065,575

$1,065,575 is proposed to be transferred from Current Expense (CX) fund balance to support the following projects, which are included in the CIP omnibus ordinance, 2006-0276.

	Project
	Amount

	Judicial Administration Technology Project Customer Centric Services
	$   269,495

	Superior Court Technology Court Video Recording System
	$   418,705

	Operational and Facilities Master Plans and Space Planning
	$   225,000

	Kent Animal Control Shelter
	$   137,375

	Hillman City P-Patch Project
	$     15,000

	Total
	$1,065,575


These projects have been discussed in the Capital Budget Committee and all but one appears reasonable at this time.  The Operational Master Plan (OMP)/Facility Master Plan (FMP)/Space Planning project is currently being analyzed.   The Executive proposes that the $225,000 transfer to the Building Repair and Replacement (BR&R) Fund support $111,980 for three project associated with the 2005 space plan.  They are:
· $34,460 to update building space information for future space plans – The 2005 space plan requested that future plans show space analysis in both useable square feet (USF) and rentable square fee (RSF) for county owned or leased space.  This would allow for comparable analysis of all space usage.  The Executive estimates that this expenditure is needed to support the update of all county data bases and appears reasonable.
· $48,960 to develop alternatives to backfill the WER (work education and release) space in the Courthouse – The 2005 space plan asked that this work be revisited upon completion of the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) OMP and the Integrated Security Project (ISP).  The ISP will not be completed until June 2008.  Consequently, this request appears to be premature and will not be included in the Chair’s striking amendment. 
· $28,560 to assess the possible relocation of the Criminal Investigations Division from the Regional Justice Center (RJC) to the Downtown core – The 2005 space plan recognized that additional space was needed for the District Court at the Regional Justice Center (RJC).  The council included a statement of intent that space could be gained at the RJC by relocating the Criminal Investigation Division (CID) unit.  This request would assess those possibilities by looking at parking and building programming in the downtown core.  The request appears reasonable.  
· OMP/FMP Staffing - $113,020 -The Executive proposes that the remaining $113,020 included in the CX transfer be used to support staffing for OMP and FMP workload in FMD.  This work includes facilities management support of RJC site master planning, the Superior Court Targeted OMP, the District Court FMP, the DAJD OMP, the Sheriff’s Office Strategic Planning, and the Public Health OMP.    

2.  SUPPLEMENTAL APPROPRIATIONS - NON-CURRENT EXPENSE (NON-CX)
A.  Roads - $2,553,221
Road Services Division is requesting additional funding for two purposes:  (1) emergency winter storm repairs ($2,278,495) and (2) road maintenance services in the Klahanie neighborhood ($274,726) which the division will be responsible for in 2006 because the Klahanie annexation did not go through.  The Klahanie-related portion includes funding for 1.66 FTE to provide the services. The original amount identified as needed for the winter storm repair work was $3,208,078, but has been revised at the Executive’s request (see attachment 9). 

Revenue to pay for these expenditures is provided from:  (1) Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) storm grants to pay a portion of the storm repair costs and (2) Road Levy revenue that would have been paid to Issaquah if the Klahanie annexation had occurred. 

The revised revenues and expenditures are detailed in the revised financial plan.  The Division has provided a detailed list of the roadway, culvert, seawall, and other repairs that are addressed in the supplemental request.
B.
Water and Land Resources Shared Services - $747,173
1.  Groundwater Support to Solid Waste Division – ($44,218)

The Executive is proposing an increase of 1.0 FTE, classified as an Environmental Specialist II, to provide hydro-geological investigation, mapping and data visualization services related to the impact of the Vashon Island Landfill closure.  The position will be funded with existing funds in the Landfill Post-Closure Maintenance budget.
2.  King Conservation District - $452,083
The King Conservation District will provide pass-through grants from the Water Resource Inventory Areas (WRIAs) to Water and Land Resources Division (WLRD).  The WRIAs have determined that WRLD is the best entity to implement these projects, which are consistent with previously approved salmon habitat enhancement policies and direction.  The specific projects are listed below in Table 1.




               Table 1
	   PROJECT
	GRANT AMOUNT

	Riparian Plantings on Snoqualmie Agriculture Lands            Phase III) 
	$4,000 

	Chinook Bend Floodplain Re-vegetation Completion
	3,869 

	Riparian Plantings on Snoqualmie Agriculture Lands (Phase II)
	10,000 

	Project Review and Evaluation 
	10,000 

	WRIA 8 Evaluation of Proposed Conservation Actions
	20,000 

	Snoqualmie Riparian Plantings on Agriculture Lands (Phase I)
	30,000 

	Habitat and Baseline Monitoring to Support Adaptive Management Program
	2,500 

	Salmon Watch Program
	389 

	Chinook Spawning Habitat and Flow Regime Assessment in Middle Green
	18,750 

	2005 Lake Washington Chinook Red & Carcass Survey
	20,000 

	WRIA 9 Implementation & Process for Habitat Plan Implementation
	50,000 

	2006 Lake Washington Basin Chinook Surveys
	39,575 

	Cottage Lake Creek Aquatic and Riparian Restoration
	60,000 

	Bear Creek Smolt Trapping
	81,000 

	Stewardship+Naturalist Community Involvement for Salmon Recovery and Habitat Plan Public Education/ Implementation
	37,500 

	Capital Project and Funding Implementation
	64,500 

	TOTAL
	$452,083 


3.  Revenue-Backed Projects – $125,308 

· Lake Stewardship - $20,865

This fully revenue-backed request is for the Lake Stewardship program to perform monitoring for Black Diamond and Kirkland, and additional work in Sammamish.
· Washington State University Cooperative Extension - $74,443
With revenue received through Washington State University (WSU), this supplemental increases expenditure authority for the Cooperative Extension program for 2006 program work.  Facility and copy machine rent amounts will be adjusted to the contracted amounts; funding for training will be increased and adjustments will be made to specific expenditure lines to reflect actual use.
· Normative Flow SPU Biological Indicators Samples - $30,000
This amount reflects a pass-through grant from Water and Land Resources (WLRD) Shared Services to Seattle Public Utilities for a compilation of flow-biology indicators in urban streams.
4.  Fund Balance Appropriations - $214,000

· Bear Creek Mussel Study - $129,000

The 2006 Adopted Budget stipulated that WLRD expend $129,000 from the Shared Services Fund for a study of the Bear Creek Mussel.  WLRD has identified Surface Water Management (SWM) Local Drainage Fund 1211 as an appropriate funding source for this study, rather than the Shared Services Fund.
· Cedar River Outreach Contract - $25,000
As originally transmitted, the Executive proposed that this project be funded through the Category III (Culver Program).  The Executive now proposes that SWM Fund Balance be appropriated to support this project.  The striking amendment includes a new expenditure restriction to address this.
· Des Moines Creek Basin Plan - $40,000
 As originally transmitted, the Executive proposed that this project be funded through the Category III (Culver Program).  The Executive now proposes that SWM Fund Balance be appropriated to support this project. The striking amendment includes a new expenditure restriction to address this.
.
· Friends of Hylebos - $20,000 
As originally transmitted, the Executive proposed that this project be funded through the Category III (Culver Program).  The Executive now proposes that SWM Fund Balance be appropriated to support this project.  The striking amendment includes a new expenditure restriction to address this.
Additionally, it is proposed that SWM Fund Balance now be appropriated to support Friends of the Trail.  $50,000 was originally appropriated in the 2006 Adopted Budget from the Culver Program for Friends of the Trail.  SWM Fund Balance would be a more appropriate funding source.  This project is included in the proposed expenditure restriction included in the striking amendment.
C.
Surface Water Management Local Drainage Services - $311,716

1.   Fund Balance Appropriations - $214,000

As discussed in WLRD Shared Services, $214,000 will be funded through SWM fund balance to support the Bear Creek Mussel Study, Cedar River Outreach Contract, Des Moines Creek Basin Plan and Friends of Hylebos projects.
The striking amendment includes an additional $50,000 for Friends of the Trail.  $50,000 was originally appropriated in the 2006 Adopted Budget from the Culver Program for this project.  SWM Fund Balance would be a more appropriate funding source.

2.  SWM Maintenance for Klahanie - $97,716

The 2006 adopted budget assumed the annexation of Klahanie to the City of Issaquah.  The City, however, rejected the annexation.  The Executive’s proposal includes $364,000 revenue add-back from Klahanie and requests $97,716 in expenditure authority to provide Klahanie-related services (e.g., local and regional facility maintenance and pay-as-you-go transfer to capital for two facility retrofits).
D.
Parks 2004 Levy - Marymoor Parking Enforcement - $28,424
The Executive is requesting $28,424 to create 1.67 FTE Parking Specialist positions to maintain the 15 computerized parking machines at Marymoor Park, as well as monitor the lot and issue notices for those not paying (i.e., these notices are "reminders" to pay, not citations and there is no fine assessed).  The parking machines handle over 350,000 transactions annually and account for over $400,000 in revenue annually. The money receipted at the machines must be collected, secured and delivered to the office for depositing.  The supplemental appropriation amount requested is the difference between what was budgeted in the 2006 Adopted Budget (i.e., funding for 2.35 temporary employees) and what is needed to support 1.67 FTEs.  This request is based upon a Career Service Review Committee determination (see Attachment 10).
J.
Facilities Management-Internal Services - $179,605 and 6.75 FTEs and 1.00 TLT
The Executive is requesting funding for two projects and 6.75 FTE authority as follows: 
· Custodian for REALS Airport Facility - The Executive is requesting $37,259 and 1.00 TLT to provide additional custodial resources for the REALS Temporary Elections Annex facility at the King County Airport.  The work requires 1.50 TLTs as determined by REALS and FMD to provide the janitorial services.  FMD currently has expenditure authority of $35,777 for 0.50 TLT.  The cost for 1.0 TLT for eight months in 2006 is $37,259. 
· Cedar Hills Alcohol Treatment (CHAT) Center maintenance - $142,346 is requested to provide continued maintenance at CHAT for the duration of 2006.  FMD anticipated turning the site, including maintenance responsibilities, over to the King County Housing Authority (KCHA) for re-development as transitional housing for women and their families in early 2006.  The turnover has been delayed and the sale and/or development activity is not expected until mid-2007 at the earliest.  FMD requires the expenditure authority to maintain the site at the current level to preserve and protect the campus facilities and forestall any future deterioration of valuable infrastructure. 
· Custodial Contract Conversion - As part of the Local 925 labor negotiations, FMD is converting all custodial contracts to in-house FTE.  This request is for 6.75 FTE’s to enable the FMD to hire in-house workers to provide the services formerly provided by contract workers.  This effort will be phased in through 2006 and 2007.  The 2006 FMD Internal Service Fund has sufficient expenditure authority to cover the additional expenses incurred by this conversion.  
K.
ITS-Technology Services - $522,706
This request was for consulting, software and staffing to support the effort to relocate the County’s data center from the Seattle Municipal Tower to a new as yet undetermined location.  The Executive has requested that this item be pulled from the ordinance.  OMB needs to do further analysis as to the amount needed and may include a funding request in the second quarter omnibus supplemental.  The striking amendment deletes this request from Proposed Ordinance 2006-0277.
L.
ITS-Telecommunications - $1,500,000
The Executive is requesting a $1,500,000 transfer from the operating to the capital budget in support of the Voice Mail Replacement project (i.e., replacing the current PulsePoint voice mail system that supports about 8,248 voice mail boxes, including the Council).  PulsePoint supports about two-thirds of the voice mail boxes in the county. The remaining voice mail boxes are served by Meridian Mail and Norstar Voicemail, neither of which is proposed for replacement at this time.

The Executive reports that the PulsePoint voicemail system purchased in 1992 needs to be replaced because the current system has had problems such as late message notification. In addition, the Executive reports that Pulse Point is unlikely to be supported by the current vendor beyond June 2007. 

The replacement system is estimated to cost a total of $1,861,069, with the largest share ($1,102,087) to purchase an off-the-shelf package of hardware and software. A TLT project Manager (@ $183,086 including benefits), consulting services (@ $265,728) and project contingency (@ $310,168) make up the remainder of the total project cost. 
The current estimated amount for this project is $810,995 higher than what was estimated during the budget process. To account for increased costs, the Executive is proposing to use the remaining funds in the equipment replacement reserve. This will significantly reduce the amount of the reserve available for any unanticipated other equipment needs that may arise in 2006.

The Executive has stated that the proposed replacement of the PulsePoint system should also allow for efficient migration from the two remaining voicemail systems at a later time. Council staff will continue to monitor the Executive’s effort aimed at ensuring that the platform purchased for the PulsePoint replacement will also allow for the efficient integration of the remaining county voicemail users at a later time. 

3.  REAPPROPRIATIONS  









At the end of each fiscal year, budget authority for operating expenditures expires.  For various reasons, not all approved, budgeted and planned expenditures occur in the budget year.  In order for budget authority to continue from the previous year into the current fiscal year, the Executive must ask the Council to approve the “carryover” or reappropriation of expenditure authority.  If the Council does not approve the carryover, the expenditure authority lapses.

A complete list of all requested reappropriations may be found in Attachment 7.  Discussed below are those that needed further analysis or were not discussed at the June 28th Operating Budget Committee meeting.
A.
PERS Liability - $471,318

The PERS Liability Fund has been used to pay prior year retirement system obligations for current and former employees.  It is the intent of the Executive to complete a reconciliation process for the various funds which have contributed to the fund.  This carryover supplemental appropriates fund balance enabling close out of the fund.
B.
Public Health - $99,384

This is a request to reappropriate $99,384 originally appropriated in the 2005 4th Quarter Omnibus for the “Covering All Kids” initiative – specifically to fund a study on uninsured children initiated by the County Executive.  The study is to look at the number of uninsured children in King County and their characteristics, with an eye toward determining how to ensure children have access to early preventive services and needed health care.  A small portion ($13,354) of the funding was expended in 2005; $86,030 of the original appropriation remains to be reappropriated in 2006.  The striking amendment reduces the reappropriation to $86,030.
C.
DES Equipment Replacement Plan - $35,000
The Facilities Management Division is requesting that $35,000 in general 2005 expenditure authority be reappropriated to put towards their 2006 computer replacement expenses as defined in the DES equipment replacement plan. DES agencies do not receive specific appropriation authority to cover their DES equipment replacement plan charges and, instead, use existing budget authority to meet their computer replacement obligations.

D.
OMB/ITS Class Comp - $10,000
The Executive is requesting a $10,000 reappropriation to pay for unemployment compensation that occurred in 2006.
STRIKING AMENDMENT:
At the Chair’s direction, a striking amendment has been prepared which makes the following changes to Proposed Ordinance 2006-0277 as transmitted by the Executive:

1. Council Administration – adds $100,000 and one FTE.  This funding and position was originally appropriated to the Board of Health Support.  It has now been determined that Council Administration will provide the appropriate oversight for the position and expenditure of the funding.  As when originally adopted, there is an Expenditure Restriction:  “Of this appropriation, $100,000 and 1.00 FTE shall only be expended on staff to the board of health.”
2. Council Auditor – adds $64,943 and one FTE.  This is to convert a temporary (TLT) auditor position to an FTE.  The dollar amount represents the difference between what was included in the 2006 Adopted Budget and what is needed to complete the year.

3. Records, Elections and Licensing Services – reduces the Executive’s requested supplemental appropriation by $10,000 ($1,738,472 to $1728,472) due to lease costs not needed since the department vacated the leased premises one month early.

4. Board of Health Support – deletes the $100,000 appropriation and 1.0 FTE referenced under “Council Administration” above.

5. Human Services  CX Transfers – increases the amount by $10,000 to correspond with the changes detailed below in the “Children and Family Set-Aside” section.
6. CIP CX Transfers – reduces the Executive’s requested supplemental appropriation by $48,960 ($1,065,575 to $1,014,615).  As transmitted, this amount was included to develop alternatives to backfill the WER (work education and release) space in the Courthouse – but that request is premature until completion of the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) Operational Master Plan and the ISP project.  
7. Children and Family Set-Aside – Community Services Division – adds $10,000 to the total appropriation (as well as the amount identified in Proviso 1).  These are the net impact of changes to the project list: $25,000 is added for Cease Fire, $30,000 for Pike Market Medical Clinic and deleting $50,000 for the Tyee High School Health Clinic).  Additionally, the $250,000 reappropriation for the Salvation Army INS Building is deleted.
8. Roads – reduces, at the Executive’s request, the supplemental appropriation by $654,854 ($3,208,075 to $2,553,221).

9. MHCADS – Mental Health – removes the expenditure restriction regarding the $9.6 million in State funding that was in question at the time the 2006 budget was adopted.  That funding was received by the County and expenditure is necessary for program/services continuity.
10. Water and Land Resources Shared Services – As originally transmitted, the Executive proposed that a number of projects be funded through the Category III (Culver Program).  The Executive now proposes that Surface Water Management Local Drainage Services (SWM) Fund Balance be appropriated to support these projects.  The striking amendment includes a new expenditure restriction to address this.  Additionally, it is proposed that SWM Fund Balance now be appropriated to support Friends of theTrails and the Cedar River Naturalist-Seattle Aquarium (see #12 below).  
11. Surface Water Management Local Drainage Services – adds $50,000 for the Friends of the Trail project (originally funded with Category III funds in the 2006 Adopted Budget) and $13,500 for the Cedar Naturalist-Seattle Aquarium (a volunteer coordination project formerly supported by WLRD)..
12. Public Health – reduces the Executive’s reappropriation request by $13,354 because that amount was already expended in 2005 in support of the “Covering All Kids” initiative.

13. ITS – Technology Services – deletes $522,706, at the Executive’s request, to fund the data center relocation.
REASONABLENESS:

Approval of Proposed Ordinance 2006-0277, as amended, would be a reasonable and prudent financial decision.
INVITED:
Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget
Debora Gay, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget

Jim Walsh, Senior Financial Analyst, Office of Management and Budget

John Amos, Budget Supervisor, Office of Management and Budget

Helene Ellickson, Budget Supervisor, Office of Management and Budget
Sid Bender, Budget Analyst, Office of Management and Budget

Beth Goldberg, Policy Analyst, Office of Management and Budget
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